Academic Senate Executive Committee Minutes
Monday, February 26, 2018

APPROVED
Call to Order

Oral Communications:
(delayed start to recording)

Distributed Communications:
02.21.18.07- From Administrative Affairs and Budget Committee: Policy 3.2.13 Administrator Selection and Search Policies (Action item 3/7/18)

Senator Kalter: …Equal Opportunity and Access.  That's in 3.A.  So, Cera, maybe you could send that to Kevin because Kevin is the one who…

Senator Hoelscher: Probably you need to send it to me, but why don't I just say you have my full permission to fix those kind of things.  No problem.  Those will not be an issue.  In fact, to be real honest with you, unless it is really significant, we're going to be open to adjustments here because there were a whole bunch of themes and some of them were counter-indicating.  So as a group here, if we think something needs to be changed, the committee has given me carte blanche to say, look, change those.  

Senator Kalter: I didn't see much, but I did see one substantive thing that we should probably talk about.  So, Cera, the first one was on page 2 (I think it was) in 3.A.  It said Office of Affirmative Action instead of Office of Equal Opportunity and Access.

Ms. Christensen: I had already changed those.

Senator Kalter: It's the second one down.  3.A.

Ms. Christensen: Oh, okay.  Got it.

Senator Kalter: Yeah.  So you changed the first two and then it was easy to not see that other one.  It's actually the first time in this whole year that I have read the policy from cover to cover.

Senator Hoelscher: I'm going to be a little bit at a disadvantage because when I explained that policy, I had missed so much.  So, Cera, when you send me that finished policy, if you'll just – or maybe Susan if you'll just – provide a little bit of help there, that would be awesome because I will be responsible for…  during the information session.  And I've been through once, so I don't think that's too big a problem.

Senator Kalter: Okay, cool.  The other editorial one was on page 6.  There needed to be another "and" between the College Council and the SGA.  It's just like a little typo there.  The substantive one…  So, I think…  Let's see.  Where is this?  I really agree with the concerns that the AP and Civil Service Council brought up about this Other Than Department.  You know, Academic Affairs Administrator other than Department Chair or School Director.  But we then ended up tying our own hands by limiting the tenure line faculty to six.  Everybody else has "or more," "or more," or more."  So I think that we need to make sure probably to change that to four or more faculty.
Senator Hoelscher: So the conversation in the committee reflected that concern because of the need to keep 51%.  So I don't think that would be a problem.

Senator Kalter: Great.  And I think that we can also tweak that other thing at the bottom where it says, "If in the judgment of the Provost and/or the appropriate shared governance body….  that structure must maintain a minimum of…" (and it says all of that) and then I think that…  In other words, I think we should say “any structure” rather than “that structure” so that it refers to every time that the thing is invoked.  Right?  And maybe we can just bring that up on the floor of the Senate.  But if it's okay with the committee, we can just change it.

Senator Hoelscher: The committee basically struggled for the whole hour to do this, and this is what we came up with.  But we recognized that perhaps we needed a little more time.  But in the interest of this being a necessary policy, in a sense the Executive Committee has full…

Senator Kalter: Doing it sort of expeditiously in a sense.  Not carrying it over.

Senator Hoelscher: Right.  So what I would recommend we do is – when we're through here as quickly as we can get it through – if you'll send me the finished changes, I will throw it back out to the committee.  The committee is not going to have a problem with it, but if you want, I can get the committee to send affirming e-mails.

Senator Kalter: That would be perfect.  My suggestion, actually (I wrote it down somewhere else) was that we say something like "for all committees, the structure must maintain" and so that way it's very clear that the base minimum is this and it's got to be 55-whatever.  We can change that to a majority of faculty or whatever.
Senator Horst: Would it make sense to move it up to the policies governing all searches section?

Senator Kalter: No, I don't think so, because we don't want to upend other stuff that's going on and we want it to be, I think, close to where it's going to be enacted.  Nobody's going to look up there.  We could put it there also, but I think we need to have it here.  Does anybody else have anything else about that one?  

Senator Horst: I just had one question that I think is a question across the board with a lot of policies.  It says, for instance, in a lot of these "for tenure-track faculty," and what is a tenure-track faculty?  Is it a chair or is it not a chair?  

Senator Kalter: Oh, yes.

Senator Horst: So do we at all want to make a stab to defining this as being…  You know, is it an associate dean?  What do you mean by tenure-track faculty?

Senator Hoelscher: Yeah.  That is not something that came up, but you make a lot of sense there.  There was an assumption, I think, with the committee that that would not be someone in a – what do you call those – administrative position.  That tenure-track faculty in the traditional sense.  So we may want to make that clear.
Senator Horst: Because that's always an assumption, but then everybody…  Go ahead.

Provost Murphy: I was going to say I always think of – I almost said wonky one, and that's not fair – but the chair one is the odd one, right?  Because sometimes they're glommed in with tenure-track faculty and sometimes it's AP.  Now, someone who's a full-time associate dean or dean or whatever, that, to me, is an administrative professional.  I mean, I think by…

Senator Haugo: Their contract.

Provost Murphy: Yeah, by contract.  But I'm not disagreeing with you, Martha.  I think the interesting one is the chair.  And sometimes chairs are elected as a tenure/tenure-track faculty representative and I don't know whether that's what you're looking for or not.  But I agree.

Senator Hoelscher: And then what would I be, right?  Because I'm a director of a center but I'm also…

Provost Murphy: But I'll bet your contract says you're full-time tenure track?  

Senator Hoelscher: My contract does.  My contract does say I'm academic.  

Provost Murphy: Yeah.  It's a good question.  

Senator Hoelscher: I've been hanging onto that with all my toenails because I get my summers.  I love that structure.  I'm losing the battle, though.

Senator Kalter: I wonder if maybe we should have a line somewhere that defines tenure-track faculty as persons not serving in a chair, associate director, or – I don't know – that kind of a search.  I mean, I can think of reasons why a chair could be good on a search but not seven chairs.  And that's the real problem.
Provost Murphy: I agree.

Senator Horst: Or if there's a chair on the search, then that spot is not being reserved.  There are spots that are reserved for tenure-track faculty.

Senator Kalter: Yes, exactly.  We are able, when there is a chairperson listed as part of the search, to tell people that's your spot.  You don't get another spot.  But there are some – and I'm trying to remember where that was – but there are some where there is no chair and then the chairpersons of departments are in a gray zone about whether they can serve.

Senator Haugo: And then what about associate chairs and associate directors?  I mean, the contract is still faculty, but we have a part-time appointment as administrator?  

Provost Murphy: And they vary so much.  In some departments, they might be a quarter reassignment to serve as the assistant chair and they're doing scheduling.  They probably could still be good representatives of the tenure/tenure-track, but sometimes we have assistant chairs or associate chairs that are half-time who also are advisors.  I mean, it just seems like that one might be harder to…

Senator Kalter: Like in a large department like mine, an associate chair means something different from when they're in philosophy, if they even have one.  So, in our ASPT document we don't allow associate chairs to sit on our DFSC, but I think almost everywhere else they would be allowed to do that just because the department is so much smaller than ours, and ours is getting small enough that we're going to have to look at that.  So, you will need to come up with wording.
Senator Horst: I just had an idea that the AFEGC policy doesn't it have particular wording about who is allowed to be on that committee that limits associate deans.  There's a whole list of people…
Senator Kalter: For ASPT, yes.

Senator Horst: For AFEGC, I mean.  Isn't there a list of people who can serve on the AFEGC that limits it to…

Senator Kalter: Yes, but it's not connected to this policy.

Senator Horst: I'm saying we could take that wording.  It has a whole list of people that can't serve – chairs, associate deans.  We could take that wording and lift it out of there and put it in here.

Senator Hoelscher: So, I think my role here is to say I don't think the committee would have any concerns at all about that.  It's just not something we thought about.  It didn't come up.  So, again, I would feel much better if we do all of this and then I just send it out as quickly as I can.  Cera can send me that and I'll send it out and then they'll give an affirming nod and that will be that.

Senator Kalter: I will say it's not ideal to be bringing this up in the third information session.  I wish that it had come up earlier.  Right?  Because it's been through two or three information sessions.

Senator Hoelscher: It's my assessment that every information session gets murkier.

Senator Kalter: Yeah.  In some ways that one ought to be something we do on the floor rather than as Exec.  Right?  Because the tweak that I did is to something that we've been working on with Exec between the two committees.  But this one is a totally new suggestion and really in many ways ought to go to the floor.  And if you can write up wording for the floor, we can send that out.  But it seems like it ought to be separate from the copy that we sent.  I don't disagree with it at all.  

Senator Hoelscher: This is your call, but I would say that that's what we have a committee for.  So if you go ahead and make the recommended language, you highlight it, but you go ahead and send it back to the AABC – but I would do it via e-mail so that we can move this forward – and then send it through the floor already in the document because anything else is going to be confounding.  Every time we do that, we open the door to Pandora's box again and we get these mass of suggestions, and as wonderful as that is, that's what the committee is for.  That's the function of the committee.  So I would say what the committee would recommend is go ahead.  Let's get the wording.  Let's stick it in so that you aid the committee.  I'll send it out.  We'll get an e-mail nod from the committee, and then we just send it through.  

Senator Kalter: But do you see what I'm saying, Mark?  I don't mind that process if it's something that the committee has already been familiar with and talked about.  We're moving this into action phase right now, and so it's been through two information sessions.  And then to spring on the committee without any discussion at all, a totally new piece, that's the kind of thing that the Executive Committee should not be doing.  We should be doing that on the floor.
Senator Hoelscher: Yeah.  I didn't understand that it had already been through information sessions.

Senator Kalter: Yeah.  It was one I think in the fall.  Then it got sent around for changes and then another one last week I guess it was, or something like that.  

Senator Haugo: January 24th.

Senator Kalter: So we've done several rounds and now this is the very first time that this is coming up.  If it had come up on the floor a week ago, I wouldn't be as worried because then Kevin would have had a chance to respond to all of that.  But I think that we probably should make a motion to amend from the floor, a formal one, rather than doing it as Exec.  Does that make sense?  So if you can get that to Cera and she can send that out with it, that would be best.

Senator Horst: Okay.  So I'll draft some language.

Senator Kalter: So that people can see it because it's going to be a complex motion.  Right?  We don't want to have to do that verbally.  

Senator Hoelscher: This is going to be on my tombstone when I die:  3.2.13.  
Senator Horst: So I'm going to make a motion to amend and I'm going to give the language ahead of time and Cera's going to send it out.  That's fine.

Senator Hoelscher: Always tried.  Never finished.

Senator Haugo: No, it'll finish.  It'll finish.  

Senator Kalter: All right.  Anything else on that one?

Senator Hoelscher: I told you people I was right.

Senator Haugo: It'll pass faster than the ERA.

Senator Hoelscher: I do see.  The part I missed was I didn't realize, because I was ill, that it had already been through two information sessions.  

11.27.17.01 From Academic Affairs Committee: Videotaping Class Statements (Information item 3/7/18)

11.27.17.02 From Academic Affairs Committee: Permission to Record form (Information item 3/7/18)
Senator Kalter: Okay.  So, let's see.  We're going to move.  We're going to skip to the videotaping.  Anyone have any comments about this one?  This one is also going onto the agenda as an information item.  I had one small thing.  I think it's small.  Where it says something about contacting Student Access, I wonder if it would be okay with Legal (and maybe we should pass this through Legal) to say "to make arrangements with the instructor" or something like that.  In other words, "Students with disabilities who need to record classroom lectures or discussions must contact Student Access and Accommodation Services…" to do something.  Right?  In other words, it's not enough just to have contacted them.  Does that make sense to people?  "Well, I called them and so now I'm recording your lecture."  "Well, did they give you permission to record the lecture?"  "No, no.  I just contacted them."  Right?  So, adding something in a friendly amendment type of way to say something like "for them to make arrangements with the instructor" because it's very well possible that Student Access will say that's not a reasonable accommodation in this case.
Senator Porter: Is it different?  Because right below it in the permission to record it says, "Students who wish to use audio or video devices to record must obtain written permission from the instructor."  Is that before they go to or after they go to the Access?
Senator Kalter: That's a great question.  So, we've got two things, right?  Full denial to record where they can't do it unless they've got a disability.  Right?  And the disability office.  So, up in that first paragraph, one place to insert the condition is right after services.  But then you're right.  The one where the professor is open to it, they have to get their written permission, but then the same sentence really ought to say the same thing.  Like, if it's a disability issue, then it ought to be not just I contacted that office but I contacted them, they verified that I have a disability, they verified that this is the reasonable accommodation, and arrangements were made with the instructor so the instructor knew, so to speak.  So I don't know if we should pull this off the agenda and send it to Legal just to make sure that the wording is tight.
Dr. Dietz: I would encourage that.

Senator Haugo: Yeah, I think so.

Senator Horst: The other thing I was wondering is a lot of students take pictures all the time of what I have on the board.

Senator Kalter: Right.  They're not really supposed to do that.

Senator Horst: Where does that fall within this?  We're not recording and we're not videotaping.

Senator Haugo: Or Powerpoints.

Senator Horst: They take pictures of your Powerpoints?

Senator Haugo: Right.  Rather than, you know, copying down the information.

Senator Kalter: Which is bad learning technique.  They know that.  You learn much better if you actually write it down.

Senator Haugo: But it's so much easier.

Senator Porter: I've had teachers that will have you take the picture of it so that you can write it down later, but I guess that's permission at the front of the room from the teacher.

Senator Haugo: I do that if we have class activities.  I do learning inventories or that sort of thing so that students can archive that.

Senator Kalter: It's easier not to have libraries.  

Senator Rubio: What if the professor posts the Powerpoints, like to a ReggieNet page?  
Senator Kalter: Then they're essentially giving you permission.

Senator Rubio: So in those cases it's okay to take the picture?

Senator Kalter: I would think so.  Hopefully the professor who posts it understands what they're letting loose.

Senator Porter: Is there somewhere in there that says that you can't take pictures of….  Because all these are is recording.  Is there somewhere that says that you can't?  Because I feel like a lot of students don't know that you can't take pictures of slides that are on the board.

Senator Kalter: Oh, let's put that in there because audio or video is not pictures.  But pictures should be here.  Let's send this back to Legal.  Excellent.

President Dietz: Even more reason. 

Senator Hoelscher: Have you all been noticing that most of the slides now that come with textbooks have a disclaimer on the bottom that says you cannot post?
Senator Haugo: I'm just thinking it might be time to open a farm.

Senator Kalter: Open a farm?

Senator Haugo: Yeah.  Grow my own food.

Senator Hoelscher: I started there.  It's not all that great.

Senator Haugo: I grew up on one.

Senator Kalter: I hear it's great if you're retired and you're doing it to play.  
Senator Hoelscher: It's romantic, but that's it.  

Senator Haugo: Should Legal also look at the permission form too?  

Senator Kalter: Yes.

Senator Haugo: So that should go to them as well.  

Ms. Christensen: Is there something that specifically you want me to point out to them?
Senator Haugo: On the permission form?

Ms. Christensen: Yes.

Senator Haugo: I'm just saying it should probably go along.  I don't have a thought.  

Ms. Christensen: Okay.

Senator Kalter: They should coincide.

Senator Haugo: This says including Powerpoint presentations.

Senator Horst: Because sometimes they're taking pictures of the board, but they could also be taking pictures of you, and you really shouldn't be taking pictures of people.  People do it now all the time without asking.

Senator Hoelscher: It is going to be a difficult thing to deal with because kids whip out that phone quicker than you can imagine.  I mean, if I write anything on the board, everybody just assumes they can take a picture of it, and as far as I'm concerned, I never thought about them not being able to take a picture of it.  Now we're all of a sudden having a policy that says don't take a picture of it.

Senator Rubio: So is that the main concern with that is that the professor is going to be in the picture?

Senator Horst: Well, just you should ask.  That you should have an understanding with the professor whether or not it's okay to be taking pictures of them.

Senator Hoelscher: Not to further complicate this, but I would rather them not ask me.  If it's something that says, please do not post, then they say can I take a picture of it, then I'm kind of obligated to say no.  You know?  It's getting complicated.

Senator Kalter: I've had students get quite irritated at me for not sharing my Powerpoints.  I'm like, that's my pedagogical choice and I'm telling you that you learn better if you write it down, not have it.  But they don't like that and they tell me that I am not open to "a diversity of learners," is, I think, the way it was put.  I'm quite open to the diversity of learners, but I'm not open to not learning.

Senator Marx: On my syllabus, I tell students not to use computers or iPads or something for note taking for that same reason.  That studies show that writing notes is far better for learning than typing on a computer.  

Senator Kalter: Yes.  I actually have something in my ReggieNet that's called “The Pen is Mightier than the” something.  Right?  And I show that to my students on the first day of class.  Like, you want to be writing by pen, not by computer, because it helps you learn.  Because this is where the critical reasoning skills are.  Not here.  Not here.
Senator Hoelscher: Yeah, I'm torn about that because my handwriting has been atrocious my whole life.  In fact, I can't write very long without exhausting myself.  So, I have just always taken notes with a computer.  It's an interesting philosophical conversation.

President Dietz: I'm wondering as you pass this back that you might want to think about passing it back as-is just covering recording and dealing with the picture thing as a separate issue.  It seems like the recording thing is something particularly that students with disabilities may be asking for, and the picture thing sounds like the more complex issue and you probably don't want to slow down one to address the other one.
Senator Kalter: Okay.  Cera, I am meeting with Lisa Huson in about a week, so I just wrote it on my ancient non-computerized calendar that I should talk to her about this.

Ms. Christensen: Okay.

Senator Kalter: My "it works for me and I'm sticking with it" calendar.  Approval of the proposed Senate agenda.  So, we're going to take the videotaping thing off.

**Approval of Proposed Senate Agenda– See pages below**
Proposed Academic Senate Meeting Agenda

Wednesday, March 7, 2018
7:00 P.M.

OLD MAIN ROOM, BONE STUDENT CENTER
Call to Order 
Roll Call 
Chairperson's Remarks

Student Body President's Remarks

Administrators' Remarks

· President Larry Dietz

· Interim Provost Jan Murphy

· Vice President of Student Affairs Levester Johnson

· Vice President of Finance and Planning Dan Stephens
Advisory Items:
Action Items:

12.07.17.03 Changes to the Structure of General Education and Graduation Requirements CURRENT COPY (From Academic Affairs Committee)

12.07.17.04 Changes to the Structure of General Education and Graduation Requirements MARK UP (From Academic Affairs Committee)

12.07.17.05 Changes to the Structure of General Education and Graduation Requirements CLEAN COPY (From Academic Affairs Committee)

12.08.17.05 Policy 7.6.3 Indirect Cost MARK UP (Faculty Affairs Committee)

11.29.17.01 Policy 1.18 Compliance Program MARK UP (Rules Committee)

12.07.17.01- Policy 5.1.5 Drug and Alcohol Free Campus MARK (Rules Committee)

12.07.17.02- Policy 5.1.5 Drug and Alcohol Free Campus CLEAN COPY (Rules Committee)

01.23.18.01- Policy 5.1.20 Alcohol Policy (Rules Committee)

02.21.18.07- Policy 3.2.1 Administrator Selection and Search Policies (Administrative Affairs and Budget Committee)

Information Items:

02.08.18.01 Student Leave of Absence policy (Academic Affairs Committee) 
02.08.18.03 Guidelines for Accelerated Master’s Degrees (Academic Affairs Committee)

11.27.17.01 Videotaping Class Statements (Academic Affairs Committee)

11.27.17.02 Permission to Record form (Academic Affairs Committee)

Academic Affairs Committee: Senator Pancrazio
Administrative Affairs and Budget Committee: Senator Hoelscher
Faculty Affairs Committee: Senator Liechty
Planning and Finance Committee: Senator Marx
Rules Committee: Senator Horst
Communications

Adjournment
Senator Hoelscher: So 3.2.1 comes back off as well.  Is that correct?

Senator Kalter: No, I think we're going to leave…  Actually it's not 3.2.1; it's 3.2.13, right?

Senator Hoelscher: I'm sorry.  You'd think I would never forget that.  Forgive me.

Senator Kalter: But I see why you did because it's on the agenda without the 3.  So, 3.2.13.  So we're going to add next to that whatever Martha gives you as the thing that will have to have the amendment.

Senator Hoelscher: So procedurally speaking, you won't need me to…  Do I need to do anything there?

Senator Kalter: What I will do is I will ask if anybody has amendments and then Martha can offer that as an amendment.  Right?  And we can do it as a friendly amendment if the committee is there and says yes.  Right?

Senator Hoelscher: So that might be something we want the committee to take a look at first so that they can weigh in and then we know?

Senator Kalter: Yeah, we can send it but it still should be done on the floor for sure.

Senator Hoelscher: We just need to know if one of the committee members is going to scream, "I object!" 

Senator Kalter: Yeah, exactly.

Senator Hoelscher: They won't, but I do think it's appropriate.
Senator Kalter: You've got people who could.

Senator Hoelscher: Yeah, that's true.

Senator Kalter: All right.  Anything else about the proposed agenda?  

Senator Horst: The bylaws aren't on here?

Senator Kalter: Oh, good point.  The bylaws should not only be on here but should be at the top of the information items.

Senator Horst: We're just going to continue with Article V and go through the end?

Senator Kalter: Yes.  I think we're now ready to do the rest, the whole thing.  And I wonder, are we ready to move it to action?  I don't think yet, right?  We're not quite at…  We could do it on the floor if we vote that it's ready to go but maybe put it under information item for the moment and then we can gauge whether it's ready to be moved to action.
Senator Horst: There are a couple more articles that are not as substantive as Article V, but we technically didn't get through the entire document yet.

Senator Kalter: Okay.  So we'll do it as information then.

Senator Horst: I think so.

Senator Kalter: Okay, great.  So we'll add the bylaws at the top before the Student Leave of Absence Policy.  Anything else?  All right.  
The agenda was approved by unanimous consent.
01.31.18.02 From Council on General Education: Council on General Education Charge MARK UP (Rules Committee)

01.31.18.03 From Council on General Education: Council on General Education 120517 Minutes (Rules Committee)

Senator Kalter: Awesome.  All right.  Where are we?  We are at number four.  Going back up to Council on General Education.  This is coming from Rules Committee, but I'm saying that we should hold it until the bylaws come back.

Senator Horst: This is coming from the Council of Gen Ed.

Senator Kalter: Oh, it's coming from Council to Rules?

Senator Horst: Well, you sent out a request for everybody to look at the bylaws, right – the Blue Book – and edit their part.

Senator Kalter: Oh, I thought for some reason that Rules…  So this, Cera, is going to Rules?

Senator Horst: Yeah.  We're gathering all of them and we're going to deal with that next year.  I am not doing the Blue Book this year.

Senator Kalter: Then it goes to Rules.  It should say Dist. right in front of it just so that we know that's being distributed out.  Okay, great.  I'm glad.  So that's going to Rules.
Senator Marx: Can I mention one thing about that?  It says one representative from College of Applied Science.  It's left out "and Technology."
Senator Kalter: Thank you.  

Senator Horst: Applied Sciences and Technology.  

Senator Kalter: All right.  The next thing actually is the thing that's not on the agenda, which is that the Provost has just sent us an announcement that the College of Education dean search has started.  Do we need to say anything about that?

Provost Murphy: No, and just as an explanation, we're just establishing the search committee so that this spring the search committee will be all set so that then this fall they can actually get ready to start the search.  So I didn't know any better wording on the letter, but we're just following Policy 3.2.13.  And Phyllis McCluskey-Titus is the chair of their College Council, so she's helping us make sure we're running all the elections appropriately there.

02.19.18.01 From Ann Haugo: Email from Ann Haugo
Senator Kalter: Awesome.  Excellent.  All right.  Any comments about that one?  No?  All right.  What's next?  This is a tough one.  Ann Haugo's e-mail.  And also this is from…  Martha also sent an e-mail to myself and Dr. Dietz, and I don't remember if you copied anybody else on that one.
Senator Horst: It was copied to other people, and then I also had a conversation with the head of University Police.  Anyway, we had similar concerns because we're in a similar building.  And actually we were sharing concerns of colleagues.  I was forwarding a concern of a colleague.
Senator Haugo: Right.  Correct.  Do you want me to say something?

Senator Kalter: You first, then Martha.  Then we'll talk.

Senator Haugo: Well, I think the e-mail sort of explains.  We had a faculty meeting last Friday morning and during the announcements time of the faculty meeting people raised questions about safety and questions about, you know, what policy is.  There were questions about rooms that don't lock with everything that had happened in Parkland, Florida and there had just been a bomb threat in LeRoy as well, so there was something close to home.  So there were a number of issues raised and I put those in the e-mail.  They ranged from, you know, the cost of changing doors and locks – we have a number of rooms that don't lock from the inside including spaces where we may have the public.  So we're concerned not only about classroom spaces but Westhoff Theatre or Center for the Performing Arts, the places where we bring the public in and there would be a large number of people there, to questions of policy.  Do we follow Run, Hide, Fight and how do we do that?  I think that the questions maybe indicate that information that we think may be known by faculty may not be getting to them because I know there has been something about Run, Hide, Fight said, but most of the faculty are unfamiliar with what we should do and how we do that, at least in my program.  Am I representing this fairly?  We have an ID swipe system on our building so that we can gain entry after hours and the building can be secured, but it's never been activated.  There were questions about that.  There were questions about how can we best use cell phones for a notification system beyond just calling campus police.  Alert codes or something.  I know that there was talk around the room about the alert that the faculty at the school in Parkland knew and were able to get word out that there was a threat and thoughts about that.  So I think that, you know, concerns were high that week, but I don't know that they are concerns that are going to go away.  I think that they'll surface, unfortunately, if a next time occurs.
Senator Horst: And I would just add to that that the faculty that raised their concern with me, again, it was targeted towards facilities and wonderful correspondence and conversations with University Police that clarified strategies for what you could do under an attack.  That was very helpful.  But I think this is just a problem that we're facing in the arts, that our doors really don't look secure.  The entire building…  We've had some people – remember the homeless guy who was coming into Centennial East?  It's just really not a facility that makes you feel safe, and then if you start looking at the doors and the locks and the condition of everything, it seems quite vulnerable.  So it might just be our faculty, in particular in these facilities, feel vulnerable after the event.
Senator Haugo: And I think the fact that we're inviting the public in, right, and feel responsible for that in the Center for the Performing Arts spaces.  You know, there may be similar concerns in the Planetarium.  Right?  I know for us…

Senator Marx: And there are a lot of large lecture halls.

Senator Horst: Yeah.  And for us, we need to train students who run those spaces during those times, too.

Senator Kalter: I'll say, our department has had two sessions.  One was with Eric Hodges and Aaron Woodruff just generally about safety, and then one had to do more specifically with Run, Hide, Fight and that kind of thing.  I think that was run by our department chair.  Even after those two, my sense was that our faculty do not have it ingrained in them, do not feel safe, have similar issues with doors that don't lock or doors that open outward or inward – I can't remember which one is the problem – but the doors that don't have something on the top where you could close it.  I think in particular some of the female faculty seem more frightened than others of the faculty as a whole just because of the societal sense of women being brought up not to fight about anything and most of our female faculty probably not having taken self-defense courses and that kind of thing.  I mean, I remember back when I was a graduate student I took a self-defense course and I was the only person in the room who could yell at the top of my lungs.  And you know that that's the case.  Right?  In other words, they could.  They could yell at the top of their lungs, but they had been taught over many, many years, many decades, to not be vocal about dangers.  Right?  So my guess is…  And there was also in our department meeting a lot of suspicion (and this is not new for the English department) about the motives of the people doing the educating.  Right?  Well, they're just trying to cover their behinds legally rather than actually saving people's lives.  I tried to counter that because I've met many of these people and I don't think that's the case at all.  But my sense is that even when we do training, it is very much trickling down.  It's not ingrained in us.  
Senator Haugo: I think it's, you know, one training for people whose business is not to protect people.  Right?  None of us are people who got into higher education thinking that we would have to fend off a shooter.  Right?  So, a single training is probably not going to do a whole lot of work.  Part of this is a consciousness shift about this new space that we're in as educators and what we may be required to do.

President Dietz: I don't know how many of you…  Hopefully you all got the e-mail that I sent out, but I tried to give a status of where we are on a whole variety of topics, and Aaron Woodruff had a lot of input into that.  Eric Hodges had a lot of input into that.  Jan had a lot of input into that.  Levester Johnson, lots of folks had input into that.  And the intent of that was just to say here's the status of things that we know about.  I don't think it at all precludes working on issues that are particular to a faculty or particular to a facility.  The concern I guess I would have is that we start with a core emergency preparedness plan and then, if there are special issues that come out of a facility or the needs of a particular faculty, those get feathered into that plan.  I don't know if Eric and Aaron have been involved with Dean Miller and working on the draft of the preparedness plan, but they need to be.  And so I think the thing that we don't want, frankly, is to have everybody running out, doing something that they think is the right thing, and then perhaps it's not or perhaps it could be enhanced because then you're using time and energy and maybe money to do that.  So I think it needs to be a bit of an orchestrated situation.  But that e-mail was not meant to be the do-all, end-all on this topic because I think you're exactly right, Ann, that we're in a new space with all this and who knows what will come out of legislation.  My sense is that something will come out in legislation either at the national or at the state level.
Senator Haugo: And just to clarify, this faculty meeting occurred before your e-mail came out.  So I think some of the questions that were raised in the faculty meeting might have been answered had faculty read the e-mail first.  

President Dietz: So I think that's kind of a start here and build on that.  And I know that Eric and Aaron both would be willing to have some individual meetings.
Provost Murphy: Could I add to that the deans all met with Eric and Aaron in the EOC.  It was our last Dean's Council meeting, so it was the beginning of February.  And one of the main outcomes of that is that each of the deans were to talk to their chairs and ask them very specifically to work with Aaron and Eric – Eric would be the contact point – to schedule Eric and Aaron into a faculty meeting to start to talk specifically about, from a faculty perspective, emergency preparedness.  From a faculty perspective – classroom, office, whatever that is.  And I think they were trying to get to that as many in the spring, some in the fall.  Now, that doesn't…  I'm going to agree with you, Ann.  I'm not sure if once is enough, but I think Aaron and Eric in the past have felt frustrated with attempts to try to get into faculty meetings.  I don't think all faculty, all departments, have welcomed that or have felt they've had time.  But I think it's a different time now, and so I think that maybe now that's a good start.  But I think it's a good question.  Is once going to be enough?  So, maybe we need Eric…  You know, would Eric and Aaron be good to have them come to a Senate meeting?  I don't know, but you raised some great questions that I think they would probably, maybe be the ones to answer.  

Senator Horst: We do ethics training every year.  Perhaps we should do safety training every year.

Senator Kalter: I used to be on wilderness skills.  How I got into teaching was teaching wilderness skills, and we did a yearly first aid scenario, and even that's not enough.  When a first aid situation actually happens, you feel completely unprepared and you stop thinking.  So you have to practice it over and over again.  You know, some of our faculty were saying stuff like, well, our cell phones aren't going to work in the basement, so if we go into the basement, how are we going to get help and all of this kind of stuff?  Right?  So, having that…  But what I'm wondering is whether they…  

Provost Murphy: Is going to the basement an option that they encouraged?

Senator Kalter: For, like, tornadoes.  

Provost Murphy: Oh, I was going to say, now that would surprise me.

Senator Kalter: Not for an active shooter.

Provost Murphy: Okay.  I don't know much about it, but I thought… that surprised me.

Senator Hoelscher: Let's all go to a corner.
Senator Kalter: I'm just wondering if they have the resources to visit 35 departments every year, and if not, what do we do?  

Provost Murphy: I think they feel like at the very least once, because they feel like looking faculty in the eye and saying this is what as a faculty, these are the situations and how…  They've done it in the high schools now, and Metcalf and U High.  And so I think they feel like that's…  You know, Eric and Aaron really want those meetings in the departments with faculty.  Now, is once going to be enough?  I don't know, but it's sure a good start.  But you have lots of questions that I think they're the ones…  You know, locks on the doors.  I've always thought that we'd moved beyond that because if someone's a shooter, a lock on the door isn't going to do any good.  They're going to shoot your lock.  So what do you do?  Do we have doors that go out?  You want doors that go in so you can…  What you want to do is block doors.  Those kinds of things.  But I think that's what they can do.

Senator Kalter: Do you know the answer to Ann's first question about who is the unit responsible for the cost of modifying things?

President Dietz: I think historically the answer to that is yes.  But I also think that this is an important thing and it's not going to apply equally across all units probably.  So if we've got a particular issue in a particular unit, we ought to, in my estimation, identify some central funds to help with that.  

Senator Hoelscher: There are also things on Facebook, especially after all this happened, that lock doors.  You know what I mean?  They slide over that little cylinder that has that arm or they slide under something.

Provost Murphy: So not a "lock" lock but an actual bar on the door and those kinds of things?  Yeah.  That's why I say I don't think locks are the answer.  

Senator Kalter: I feel as unsafe in a locked room as an unlocked room.

Provost Murphy: Yeah, I agree.  But I think those are the questions that Eric…  Like I said, I think those are the kinds of questions that Eric and Aaron can answer for us about, okay, I'm a faculty member in a classroom.  What do I do?  I want you to tell me what do I do.

Senator Haugo: And in our case, we have doors that open out and don't lock in classrooms.  Right?  
Senator Kalter: And they don't do so because of disabilities.  So I'm currently teaching in a classroom that opens out, has no lock, because it is connected to one of the plungers that opens it.  And so it can't be changed in that way, so something would have to be modified.
Senator Hoelscher: I never thought about it.  I guess that's the South Dakota thing kicking in.  Yeah, they're just going to blow the lock.  

Senator Kalter: The thing is, Jan, locking the door at least gives you a couple more seconds.  Right?
Provost Murphy: Yeah.  I'm not disagreeing.  I'm just sort of saying that…  But Eric and Aaron, you know, they're the ones that can answer this.  Not me.

Senator Hoelscher: So when you talked about the e-mail, I just want to brag on you and the e-mail, I thought you were talking about the one that went out for the high school kids that basically said there will be no repercussions.  I was never prouder to be a part of ISU.  

Senator Haugo: That was great.  

Senator Porter: I have kind of a different perspective on this as far as, is there a way to mandate that professors teach the students about the procedure?  Because in high school we did code red drills and stuff, which I know they've changed to the Run, Hide, Fight.  But I guess as a teacher, if a shooter were to come in and we're doing the Run, Hide, Fight, you'd be much better off having your class help you rather than them all being clueless as you try to…  Like in English 101 because all students are required to take it.

Senator Kalter: Except all students won't take it because some are transfers.

Senator Porter: That's true.  I don't know how to implement it because kids take all different sort of classes, but I just think students should be informed about it.  

Senator Grzanich: Welcome Week seminar or something like that?  

Senator Rubio: How about during Preview even and transfer days?

Senator Grzanich: They don't all go through Preview.

Senator Hoelscher: It's just sad we have to have this conversation.

Senator Haugo: Just the thought of having to welcome students to campus by telling them how to prepare for an active shooter situation just breaks my heart.  I mean, that's an awful way to…

Senator Porter: I guess I'd rather be informed rather than…  If the situation happened, it would be not knowing what to do and having the teacher up there all frantic not being able to do it by themselves.

Senator Kalter: Lauren, do you feel like that would have to happen for every class that you take?

Senator Porter: No, that's kind of why I suggested the English 101 or something that…  I guess a transfer would be different, but if it were something where if you start from freshmen year you'd take that class.  That way it could ensure that you wouldn't be hearing it ten different times.

Senator Haugo: So that you know the policy.

Senator Porter: Yeah.  I would say you just need to know once or something, but I don't know how you'd implement it that…

Senator Haugo: Well, and classroom teachers on the first day of class should also have an idea of what's going to happen in the class.  Right?  Does the door lock?  What's the process?

Senator Hoelscher: It's funny.  In the College of Business and maybe in a lot of the buildings around here, we have this thing on the wall.  I have never looked at it, but it's on the wall.

Provost Murphy: The flip chart?

Senator Hoelscher: Yeah.  I just wonder.  All the information we need is in there.  I, frankly, don't want to face it.  I mean, it's just so horrible to think about.

Senator Kalter: People don't read for Senate.  They're not going to read…  Like if an emergency is going on, you actually have to know what's going…  Right?  You have to read it beforehand, not as it's happening.
Senator Hoelscher: I can see you trying to read that right in the middle of a crisis.

Senator Haugo: There's not time to read and respond.
Senator Porter: I think especially with it changing to the Run, Hide, Fight – because I only knew that it changed to that because my mom’s a teacher and just informed me on that – so I think a lot of students still think that we hide in the corner and turn off the lights, like the old…

Senator Hoelscher: Lock the door if you can.  

Senator Kalter: Which is one option depending on what's going on and who the person is.
Senator Hoelscher: I just saw these things and I thought, I wonder if I should buy one?  And it's like, no, I'm not going to carry around something that heavy.  But if every room was equipped with them or something.  But there are probably better solutions.  I mean, I don't know.  There are probably better solutions.

Senator Kalter: So, one of my questions has to do with whether it's useful to do this at Senate because we had them at Senate a year ago, I think it was, both Aaron and Eric.  I believe it was about active shooters in part, at least.  I'm trying to remember.  Even I don't remember what exactly they talked about.

Senator Grzanich: The campus safety?

Senator Kalter: But does that get it out to where we need it to go?

Senator Horst: Part of our concern, too, was the facilities.  Are there strategies being developed, or should there be strategies developed, to upgrade our safety with the doors that you mentioned?  Should we have these door jams?  Aaron talked to me about the door jams and said they're against fire code.  But from my perspective, the discussion that Allison and I were putting forward is should we be considering an upgrade with facilities to make them safer somehow?  I remember a presentation we had in Exec about making all of the doors, for instance, with a card key, and should we be considering that kind of upgrade or should it be something that we're requesting to the legislature?  I think I heard that Florida is putting together some sort of bill to put in state…  
President Dietz: Well, if we had success with the legislature, we'd get a whole new building.

Senator Horst: Yeah.  Of course I need a whole new building.  

Senator Kalter: To me, it seems like the administration and the chairpeople should be talking with one another.  There should be point people on these to identify plans towards upgrades.  Identify why the ID swipe system is not working even though it was put in.  Identify why the faculty in Ann's department don't seem to know about the alert system that we already have, which is one of the biggest concerns, the first suggestion, because we have an alert system and that sentence sounds like they don't know about it.
Senator Hoelscher: I do think that it's a different time and a different day and I think where before we might have gone yeah, yeah, yeah, now we all feel it and we feel it acutely.  And we might pay a lot more attention.

President Dietz: I have a cabinet meeting in the morning, and I would be happy to bring this topic up at cabinet – all the vice presidents will be there – and maybe start a conversation particularly with LJ and Dan because that's where these areas reside and bring the issue up and get a little bit of a status report and see if we couldn't do a task force.  

Senator Kalter: Great.  

President Dietz: That might be pretty specific initially to Fine Arts and then maybe branch out from there.

Senator Kalter: I definitely think that Lauren's idea should be part of that discussion because even if a faculty member is totally clueless, it's helpful to have students in the room who aren't.  And we don't really want to rely on that.  We want to make sure that the faculty are not clueless, but it's going to take some time to get there, and in the meantime having everybody on campus aware will, I think, be helpful.

Senator Haugo: In a situation, as a faculty member, I don't have time to try to explain to the students how to do something either.  That's why they have drills, right?

Senator Kalter: Nor are you an expert in showing them how to do that.  So it needs to be direct training by experts.

Senator Marx: Online training.

Senator Kalter: No, physical training.  They did a Run, Hide, Fight physical training in Metcalf, I think it was, and I think more of those would be helpful because this is…  Like I said, I think of this as the kind of thing where your body, your muscle memory, has to be in it, not just your online stuff.  I mean, it could help to have that also, but I don't think it's enough.

Senator Marx: Or initially.  That could be the first part is an online training, and the second part would be physical training.

Senator Haugo: And as a talking point, Dr. Dietz, I wonder if we could also try to think about classroom spaces distinct from public spaces.  Like the theaters, the concert hall, the places we're inviting the public in and would need safety upgrades and training for people who are working in those spaces too.  I honestly think that some of that communication may be starting already from our technical director, but just for us.  And I think there's other spaces on campus that might have similar concerns.

President Dietz: I'll bring that up tomorrow and at least get a start on the conversation.
Provost Murphy: So, training of faculty and staff and then facility issues – classroom spaces, public spaces.  So, I'm trying to think of the logistics of…  I think actually the physical space, cost aside, will be easier to get our head around.  I think the actual training, just the logistics of that…  So do you see involving maybe a faculty group that could help Eric and Aaron… think about how do you really…  You know, it's one thing to go into like Metcalf or U High and do a training there because it's all the students in that…  You know what I mean?  But another to try to think about how on campus in the middle of what day, in the middle of where, do you start to do training.  

Senator Haugo: Well, and we have such different spaces.  When we think about the difference between a lab space, for example, and kind of a traditional classroom.

Senator Kalter: I think that's a good idea.  

Provost Murphy: But I would agree.  I think the training is essential, so I think everything you're saying is true.  I'm trying to think about how do you do that.

Senator Kalter: And contact with the associate deans in charge of facilities so that they understand the spaces that they're dealing with.  
Senator Hoelscher: I just don't see online ever being effective or accepted.  We just have too much online already that's…  I don't really mean this.  I understand why we have it, but it's sort of crammed down our throats and we all hate it.  And I don't want this to fall into that bucket.  I want this to be something that we're emotional about and we care.
Senator Porter: And I think a lot of online modules that students get just…

Senator Rubio: Just click through them.

Senator Porter: Yeah.  I think I would learn much more from an in-person or even a teacher or something taught.

Senator Kalter: Or even a physical test where you're actually writing things down.

Senator Haugo: Despite what I said about hating the thought of welcoming students to Preview with, you know, something about safety, I think we're going to get questions from parents more and more asking about that.

Senator Porter: I know Chief Woodruff talked at my Preview, so maybe put it up to him to talk about it because he's probably the most informed on that.

Provost Murphy: You know, we talked to students either in Preview or in orientation – I can't remember which – about safety, like personal safety, and we had the police that talked to them about it, and I think it's…  You know, I think this is a logical next thing that we need to show parents and students that we are prepared and that we have thought this through.  So I kind of think we're going to need to.

Senator Rubio: I almost feel as if parents would enjoy that more because they're going to say, well, the university is aware of what's going on and they have a plan in case.  They're not just saying, well, hopefully not us.

President Dietz: Really if we were…  This is a sad thing to be in competition about, but if we were comparing ourselves to other institutions in the state, we have one of the most sophisticated emergency plans around.  A lot of institutions don't have an emergency command center.  We have a dedicated emergency command center that goes into action like that.  I've only been here for six years, seven I guess coming up, but there has been one active shooter case in seven years here – I think that's right – on campus.  And the only reason that that was classified as an on-campus active shooter was the person robbed a place off-campus and ran across the south end of the…

Senator Kalter: I thought there were two.  Wasn't there one where a woman was being attacked by her ex-boyfriend?  Is that the same one?

President Dietz: No.  I don't know.

Senator Grzanich: This one was this school year.  

Senator Haugo: Liquor store.  

Senator Kalter: I remember the liquor store because that happened while I was…
Senator Grzanich: University Liquors, I think.  Right there.

Provost Murphy: He’s running by the fine arts complex.

Senator Haugo: Exactly… oh great. 

President Dietz: But even with that, I mean, the most likely thing to have happen here is a tornado.  So regardless, right now it's this active shooter thing that everybody is focused on.  But to me just the whole emergency preparedness (inaudible) that.  
Senator Hoelscher: I did have something happen to me fairly recently that now it's coming into a little more focus.  Because I have high school students, I am active with the Minors on Campus Policy and they said we need you to do these things, and one of the things was we need you to get an emergency preparedness plan for every building you're in.  And I called the Stadium Club and they said, "We're sorry, that's confidential."  So, it was easy to solve.  I just had whoever it was that was dealing with me in the Minors on Campus Policy call the guy who told me it was confidential, and they worked it out.  And I thought it was the silliest thing I ever heard until this Parkland thing happened.  And I get it.  Because you don't want someone to know what you're directing your students or your public to do.  But at the same time, it's like how do we solve that problem?  If we make our emergency preparedness plan confidential, how do we get the word out?  Anyway, it's an interesting thing that I'm sure we're…  Because basically, it was kind of funny once I exposed that accidentally.  You could hear their wheels turning, going, well, this isn't going to work.  We've got to figure this out.  And I'm out of that loop.  It doesn't matter to me.  They handed me a modified emergency preparedness plan for my high school kids and that was good, but it's all this stuff that Parkland is just bringing out.  The very evilness of pulling a fire alarm, and now you've got to worry about that.

Senator Kalter: Let's make sure that student readiness and training is on that list because you mentioned faculty and staff training, but student readiness and student training and ability to participate in drills.

Senator Horst: And just to augment what Ann said, there are students that are in charge of spaces.  We have recital workers that are in charge of Kemp nightly, so that's an important part of the equation, too.  It's not just always faculty in charge of spaces.
Provost Murphy: Yeah.  And I think that's going to have to be part of the emergency management plan that each space…  But that we have to have training of the student workers, whatever, as part of that emergency management plan because it will be so specific, but it can't be forgotten.

Senator Hoelscher: It's not going to be a simple problem to solve.
Senator Grzanich: I would say, though, that one of the positives of all having the computers in our pockets is the information.  Like when we had the incident with the liquor store, I think students knew, a resounding amount of them knew, within five to ten minutes of the first alert going out.  Just how quickly that information spreads.

Senator Hoelscher: I really like the alerts because if I'm home I don't worry and if I'm on campus it locates it and I know to not go to my car.  I really like them.

Senator Haugo: Can I clarify, too, when I was the…  Stop.  Think of a better way to say that.  The alert system that I referred to in the e-mail was not something like a broadcast from campus police, but within a building, for an example.  Can there be a code so that if somebody comes into Centennial West we can all message each other immediately with some sort of a notice?  That was the kind of thing they were asking.  Not like a broadcast.

Senator Kalter: I also want to bring out another thing that was on your list, which is mental health services for students.  That that needs to be part of the conversation.  And for faculty, if something were to occur on campus.  

Senator Haugo: I do hear…  I mean, I have to preface this by saying that in theater and dance we probably have closer relationships with our students than some programs.  So students will talk with us about mental health issues.  And I do hear from students frequently that they're not going back to Counseling Services because the option presented to them is a group setting.
Provost Murphy: They're horribly understaffed.

Senator Haugo: Right.  And that is something that I think probably needs to be addressed in the future in some way.

Senator Kalter: Campus Communication Committee has been trying to get Sandy Colbs to give one of the Board breakfasts for, like, two years.  And the Board meeting always happens at the exact same time that her national conference is, so they have never come.  But I think that it would be nice to get in general – whether it's related to emergencies or not – get mental health resources on their agenda and thinking about how understaffed they are.

Provost Murphy: I'm sorry.  I got very enthusiastic and I didn't mean to interrupt.  But I do believe that when it comes to emergencies, there is a consortium of the public universities where they will go to the campus.  So, I would agree.  I think we're pretty understaffed for regular counseling, but if there is an emergency they already have this set agreement and they will all travel to the campus to provide…
Senator Haugo: After an event.

Provost Murphy: After an event, to provide the services needed for faculty, staff, and students.

President Dietz: That happened at the shooting at Northern.  There were counselors from all over the state.

Senator Kalter: All right.  Well, we are not going to go on and finish our agenda.  We are going to adjourn and then the Faculty Caucus Exec is going to meet.  So, are we ready to adjourn? 
Adjournment
Motion by Senator Hoelscher, seconded by Senator Rubio to adjourn.
